
 

 
  
 
 
 
 
Date: April 9, 2021 
 
To: Thomas B. Modica, City Manager 
 
From: Fred Verdugo, Acting Director of Human Resources 
 
For: Mayor and Members of the City Council 
 
Subject: Civic Chambers Re-Opening Update 
 
 
At its March 2, 2021 meeting, the City Council directed staff to identify and implement health 
and safety protocols to allow the Mayor and City Council to resume in-person Council meetings. 
 
The Department of Human Resources has commenced the planning process to resume in-
person meetings in the Civic Chambers. Specifically, Human Resources met with impacted 
departments, including the City Clerk’s office, the Departments of Technology and Innovation 
and Public Works (facilities), the City Safety Officer, and the Long Beach Health Officer (Dr. 
Davis), as well as other stakeholders. We are in the process of finalizing Re-Population 
Guidelines that must be completed prior to meeting and conferring with employee associations.  
 
Some of the considerations for a safe reopening of the Civic Chambers, include, but are not 
limited to: 
 

• Facility capacity and tracking; 
• Management of facility space for social distancing (e.g., furniture rearrangement, 

barriers, etc.); 
• Technology needs for relocation of necessary gathering spaces (e.g., green room and 

Civic Chambers overflow spaces); 
• Staff priority order for in-person reporting (instead of telecommuting); 
• Signage needs for crowd management; 
• Health check screening methods and enforcement; 
• Ventilation assessment needs; and, 
• Cleaning and sanitizing needs/protocols (e.g., staffing, supplies). 

 
As of March 30, 2021, the pertinent employee associations have been noticed due to the 
impacts on working conditions for employees who will be expected to report to work under the 
new protocols. The Department will work diligently to complete the meet and confer process to 
implement the new protocols at the earliest practicable time. Further details will be 
communicated to the City Council upon completion of the meet and confer process.  
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If you have any questions, please contact Acting Deputy Director of Human Resources Dana 
Anderson at (562) 570-6254.  
 
CC: CHARLES PARKIN, CITY ATTORNEY 
 DOUGLAS P. HAUBERT, CITY PROSECUTOR 
 LAURA L. DOUD, CITY AUDITOR 
 LINDA F. TATUM, ASSISTANT CITY MANAGER 
 KEVIN JACKSON, DEPUTY CITY MANAGER 
 TERESA CHANDLER, DEPUTY CITY MANAGER 

REBECCA G. GARNER, ADMINISTRATIVE DEPUTY CITY MANAGER 
MONIQUE DE LA GARZA, CITY CLERK (REF. FILE #21-0169) 
DANA ANDERSON, ACTING DEPUTY HUMAN RESOURCES DIRECTOR 
DEREK LAW, CITY SAFETY OFFICER 
ELIZABETH CALIXTRO, LABOR RELATIONS OFFICER     
DEPARTMENT HEADS 

 

http://longbeach.legistar.com/LegislationDetail.aspx?ID=4806236&GUID=7450993B-D9DC-49B4-8986-0F0C7A233C84

